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Environmental Assessment Study Group

Monday, November 20, 2000

7:00 to 9:00 p.m.

Lambton Mutual Insurance Company

Minutes of Meeting #2
(Unapproved by EASG at time of distribution)

Attendance (in alphabetical order):

Lynn Badder, WWLC

Kevin Bechard, CWS

John Boer, Township of Warwick 

Dennis Bryson, Lambton Federation of Agriculture (Alternate) 

Reid Cleland, CWS

Marion Fuller, Resident

Dan Gaudenzi, MOE Sarnia (as Resource)

George Mallay, Sarnia-Lambton Office of Economic Development 

Doris McCormick, Resident

Stephen Morris, Chair

Paul Murray, Gartner Lee Ltd.

Heidi Muxlow, Resident

Mac Parker, Resident

Christel von Engelbrechten, IER (Secretarial)

Jerry Westgate, Township of Warwick

Leroy Wright, WWLC

Absent:

Jim Kutyba, County of Lambton

Don McGugan, Lambton Federation of Agriculture (with regrets) 

Observers:

Wes Muxlow

Ken Peters

Linda Peters

Ron Jariott

Lawrence Zavitz

Call to Order:

S. Morris called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.

Agenda Items:

1. Introduction of New Members

S. Morris asked the members and guests to introduce themselves. He welcomed the two new members to the group, Doris McCormick and Heidi Muxlow. He noted that the committee membership was now complete and met the requirements of the proposed composition of Discussion Paper #1.

2. Review of Minutes of Meeting September 28, 2000 

S. Morris inquired whether any new information was available with respect to Dan Gaudenzi’s comment on the Ministry of the Environment (MOE)’s commitment to review EA documentation and provide support (Page 2). D. Gaudenzi indicated that he is still awaiting information from MOE on their level of commitment.

Motion: that the minutes be approved as printed.

Moved by:
L. Badder

Seconded by:
J. Boer




Carried.

3. Status of Warwick Landfill Expansion Environmental Assessment Process

K. Bechard noted that Discussion Paper #1 (Draft 2) on public consultation was discussed at the last meeting, and there was general agreement to proceed with it. 

He mentioned that, with respect to the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), the Township of Warwick and Canadian Waste Services (CWS) had agreed on the sum of $350,000 for the peer review of the EA studies. This amount was based on estimates of work provided by the Township lawyer.  K. Bechard indicated that he expects the MOU between the Township and CWS to be signed by Council in early December 2000.

S. Morris indicated that the EASG is one step ahead in the process by discussing the initial draft of Discussion Paper #2 before the peer review. However he wanted to get the committee membership finalized and provide an opportunity for the EASG to become familiar with the initial draft of Discussion Paper #2.

4. Presentation on Initial Draft of Discussion Paper #2: Proposed Criteria and Indicators for the Assessment of Alternatives

P. Murray provided 3-ring binders for all EASG members to hold the Discussion Papers, agendas, meeting minutes etc.  He noted that the initial draft of Discussion Paper #2 would also be provided to the peer review team and government agencies for technical review. This is done to see if the technical experts can agree on some of the issues. Once comments from the peer review team and government agencies are received, a second draft of the discussion paper will be produced, that will include the comments provided. Thus, the EASG will have a sense of what the technical issues are in Draft 2. The second draft will also undergo a public review, including a newsletter and workshop. The final product will be a chapter in the planning document called the EA.

P. Murray gave a presentation on Discussion Paper #2 (copy of the presentation is attached for those who did not attend).  He directed members to note the initial sections of the Discussion Paper dealing with the Expansion Proposal, the EA Process, and the Scope of the Discussion Paper. He then described the two phases and 13 steps in the EA Planning process: the evaluation of “Alternative Methods” and the “Environmental Impact Assessment.” (See Figure 1 in Discussion Paper #2). He spoke briefly to the updated project schedule (in the presentation handout), noting that it may be revised following discussions with the peer review team and MOE.

Landfill Footprint Alternatives

After P. Murray gave a description of the “West” landfill footprint alternative, J. Westgate asked if this option involved building on top of existing waste or excavating it. P. Murray responded that it would involve building over only a piece of the existing landfill, and there would be no excavation. 

Mac Parker indicated surprise that the option of building over existing waste was brought back, even though the Township had expressed concern with this option.  P. Murray noted that this is an initial draft only. There were various options within this alternative that could be considered. The process will test the trade-offs to be made.

L. Wright asked if the “average base depth of elevation” listed at the bottom of Figure 2 as 228m ASL referred to the depth below grade. P. Murray responded that ASL relates to sea level; the excavation would generally be close to 50 feet (about 15 m.) deep.

L. Wright asked if it was Bear Creek that was flowing west from the landfill (on Figure 2). P. Murray confirmed that it was, and Brown Creek flowing north.

With respect to the “Central” landfill footprint alternative, J. Westgate mentioned that this option was not preferred because it would be closer to town and closer to the industrial park.     P. Murray indicated that the central option was in the Terms of Reference. There had been a third option, still closer to the south that had been dropped. The central option is presented more for further consideration than to indicate preferences at this point.

Mac Parked asked if the boundaries of the footprint options could be extended east or west. P. Murray explained that the options had been developed keeping in mind the lands currently controlled by CWS. There could be combinations developed of the two alternatives, to get the advantages of each.

G. Mallay noted that having the landfill site so close to the industrial park may cause problems, except possibly for extracting methane for use as power.

L. Badder indicated that these landfill footprint alternatives are based on a capacity of 23.5 million cubic metres. He mentioned that the WWLC is not in favour of any expansion and that there should be consideration of less waste.  P. Murray indicated that approval is not assumed. CWS is looking at how appropriate each of the options would be. The annual fill rate could be re-examined. The starting point is the amount aimed at by CWS. The assessment will study the feasibility of options and the amounts could be reduced from there.

S. Morris indicated that at this point the EASG was just looking at the alternatives. A full discussion will be held once comments are in from the peer reviewers and government agencies.

H. Muxlow asked where landfilling was currently taking place. P. Murray answered that it was mostly on the bottom two-thirds of the existing landfill, and in one cell to the north. 

H. Muxlow noted that the “West” landfill footprint alternative did not extend into the wooded area on the south, but that the “Central” alternative did.  She indicated that it might be easier to extend the area to be landfilled through the woodlot rather than having limits at the woodlot.

J. Boer stated that the landfill footprint concepts were not great, but the more the committee talked about them, the more the committee could believe that these could happen. S. Morris noted that no decisions were being made at this meeting. P. Murray indicated that the EA process requires that people discuss the alternatives—they do not need to state agreement.

Alternative Methods for Leachate Treatment

P. Murray continued with his presentation by reviewing each of the alternative methods for leachate treatment (Page 8 and 10-13 in Discussion Paper #2).

With respect to Option A: Full On-Site Treatment with no Effluent Discharge, J. Westgate inquired if the energy for the incinerator or evaporator/incinerator would come from the landfill. P. Murray indicated that it could, but supplementary energy (e.g. natural gas, propane, oil) would also be required.

D. McCormick asked what equipment would be required for incineration. P. Murray responded that the details on this would be provided as the process moves along, but it essentially would involve boiling the leachate and discharging the steam in a stack.

Regarding Option C: On-Site Pre-Treatment with Off-Site Final Treatment, D. McCormick asked whether the last phase of off-site treatment would involve using the Watford sewage lagoons.  P. Murray responded that it could be one option, but in a rate determined to be appropriate.  D. McCormick inquired if there would be stringent controls on such discharge.  P. Murray indicated that the Township would need to ensure the quality is appropriate before being discharged. J. Westgate noted that currently the discharge is gradual and tested before release. P. Murray added that the details would be developed in the detailed assessment.

S. Morris asked how soon such discharge would come into effect after the opening of the landfill expansion. P. Murray responded that this would depend on other elements of the leachate plan e.g. if leachate re-circulation or treatment using poplars were to be considered, then the discharge would be delayed. The MOE needs to have a system or contract in place for CWS to proceed with any expansion.

D. McCormick stated that in consideration of leachate treatment options, the environment is the bottom line and costs need to take second place. P. Murray said he understands the issues, such as costs, need to be considered for CWS and the Township, but there are also environmental issues. For example, if leachate is trucked off-site, there are trucking costs, highway costs, potential accident costs. These social and environmental costs need to be considered.

H. Muxlow inquired why these leachate systems were being proposed for the expansion, when they had not been considered for the existing landfill. R. Cleland indicated that a leachate management plan had been submitted to MOE and was in place now.  Monitoring results taken since 1972 showed no impacts from the existing landfill on surface water or groundwater. New landfill regulations make developing a leachate management plan mandatory.  P. Murray added that if approval for the existing landfill were sought today, a leachate treatment plan would have to be in place. H. Muxlow termed the process “a catch-up time”. P. Murray agreed.

R. Jariott asked whether people could hook on to the pipeline taking leachate away. P. Murray indicated that this was an issue for the Township to consider, but it may be difficult technically to make a link to it.  P. Murray added that as part of the expansion process discussion, CWS would work with the Township to consider upgrades to its sewage treatment system and consider servicing of the industrial park.

At the end of the presentation on leachate treatment alternatives, R. Cleland noted there could be a hybrid of options e.g. one site he knows of had poplar treatment, incineration and leachate trucking all as part of the system.

H. Muxlow asked whether a leachate treatment facility would need to be on-site for the expansion. P. Murray responded that there needed to be only a plan that is approved by MOE, which could include off-site treatment.

L. Badder stated his preference for Option D: Off-Site Treatment.

Access Route Alternatives

P. Murray discussed each of the Access Route Alternatives described in Discussion Paper #2 (Pages 13-15). He noted that consideration was being given to having more than one entrance to the site and to having on-site queuing of trucks. 

J. Boer asked what the dotted line represented at the bottom of Figure 5 in Discussion Paper #2. P. Murray indicated this was the settlement area designation in the Official Plan. J. Westgate suggested that Figure 5 should be updated to reflect the newly-approved settlement area in the Township Official Plan.

S. Morris inquired where New Service Road #1 (Figure 5 in Discussion Paper #2) would be located. P. Murray responded that it could be behind the houses along the east side of Nauvoo Road in line with frontage to CWS property – for trucks to be able to have a direct entrance into the site.  D. Bryson noted that this option would have trucks crossing Zion Line and he could not see a benefit to that.  

P. Murray noted that the Service Road #1 Option was one CWS was asked to consider. D. McCormick noted that putting a road there would be a waste of good land.

L. Wright inquired whether New Service Road #2 (Figure 5 in Discussion Paper #2) was a road now. P. Murray indicated it was a designated Right of Way.

D. Bryson indicated that he had heard that consideration was being given to using a new cloverleaf to reduce congestion.  P. Murray indicated that the Ministry of Transportation would not likely allow another interchange close to Highway 79.  Also, a new designated interchange would then be used by all traffic. D. Bryson indicated that there is the potential for a lot of accidents at the interchange. P. Murray said one item being looked at is having traffic signals at the intersection.

M. Parker inquired if CWS is looking at railway access to the landfill site.  P. Murray indicated that CWS did not see the rail option as having economic potential. For servicing Toronto, shipping waste by rail would have involved large volumes. Here, with the waste coming from central and southwestern Ontario, there would need to be a long haul point and concentrated pick-up in one area. This is not feasible here. K. Bechard added that the rail option would also mean bringing the rail line, which is located to the south of Watford now, through the town. This may create more impacts.

M. Parker noted that a spur line could be built along the Settlement line. It is an option that should be looked at again.

L. Wright inquired if the assumption was that all garbage would be arriving via Highway 402 and if some would be coming from the south. P. Murray responded that the additional waste for the expansion would likely come from Highway 402.  R. Cleland added that when other local sites are closing, the additional waste would be from the north. He said he would not expect significant change in the amount of waste from the south, which constitutes 5% to 10% now. 

L. Wright indicated that if waste were to be attracted from Windsor, it would come from the south.  R. Cleland noted that the numbers would need to be worked out for these potential future impacts.  L. Wright voiced his concern that there would be a foregone conclusion with respect to waste from the south. He suggested that there should be a plan for getting waste from areas to the south – but not through the main street in Watford. He asked when this issue would come up for discussion.  P. Murray indicated that this would be discussed in the traffic impact assessment studies which include the direct routes and impacts on each route. 

D. McCormick wanted clarification on whether the number of trucks would include those carrying contaminated soil. P. Murray indicated that the truck numbers will include all haulage: waste, construction, leachate, soil, etc. 

End Use

P. Murray described CWS’ proposed options for end use (Page 15-16 in Discussion Paper #2). This is being discussed now because MOE requires a landfill proponent to consider possible end uses during the EA.

J. Boer asked when CWS’ ownership of the site would end. P. Murray indicated that this could potentially be never – the company would be liable for the contaminating life of the landfill site.  J. Boer noted that companies often go broke and the community needs assurances in actual dollars, not in guarantees. P. Murray responded that CWS discussions with MOE would ensure financial assurances are in place. J. Boer felt that this was not good enough for the community. P. Murray indicated that the Township might wish to negotiate additional measures in a Community Commitments Agreement.  K. Bechard indicated that further discussions with the Township and EASG would take place e.g. on how the municipality could have more active control of calling in assurance bonds. CWS’s preference is to provide assurances other than in cash. 

D. Gaudenzi noted that the Certificate of Approval for the existing site includes financial assurances. This means that funds are accessible to MOE to ensure the site will be environmentally safe if the company is not able to take responsibility. The amount of assurance for the proposed expansion will be subject to detailed review. The assurance will be a condition of approval, should the expansion be approved.  K. Bechard suggested that the Township could audit environmental activities on site as well as the financial audit.

J. Westgate asked if CWS were no longer there, and the Township would want to close the site, if the Township would be liable. D. Gaudenzi indicated that the Township would not be the owner; there would likely be a new owner. MOE would use the financial assurance funds. If these were not sufficient, MOE would need to seek additional funds. The Township would not be liable.

D. McCormick asked whether CWS ever considered ideas from other countries to reduce garbage rather than landfilling. P. Murray responded that the approved ToR required that, as part of the EA, CWS must: 

· support local diversions programs; 

· look within its systems to increase diversion; and 

· look at the impacts of its expansion proposal on diversion in the province.

K. Bechard added that CWS was working to improve its technological processes to enable more bioprocessing of waste and to increase composting and recycling. He noted that as a private sector company which is a service provider, CWS does not set policy or legislation on diversion. Municipalities at the local, regional or provincial level set policy. CWS is only one piece in the overall diversion program, not the whole answer.

D. McCormick asked if CWS is not mandated to divert more waste, whether it would do it.  K. Bechard indicated that CWS may increase its diversion capability, but it would be the municipality that might be mandated.

M. Parker asked whether there was any place in the process to discuss the need for the expansion. P. Murray indicated that the ToR included a needs assessment and the Minister’s Decision confirmed that a needs analysis is not to be done in the EA. He noted that the rate of landfilling would be determined by the outcome of the EA and the potential effects on the environment in Discussion Papers 5, 7 and 8. The ToR and the Minister’s Approval considered the issue of need and how it would be addressed. S. Morris added that the EASG would focus on what has been approved by the Minister. 

G. Mallay suggested that the community had accepted that there would be an expansion and the process is to determine how it will be done. P. Murray indicated this was not so. Only the ToR had been approved. There was no presumption that the expansion is approved.

G. Mallay added that if the EA concludes that the facility can be supported, CWS will build it, and the community views are built into the process.  P. Murray indicated that the EA will be a CWS document, including views of everyone. The EA document will then be submitted to MOE. At the end of the day, the Minister of the Environment may decide whether the EA is approved (under specific terms and conditions) or he may ask for a public hearing. P. Murray added that all comments from the EASG meetings are recorded in the minutes and, with responses, will become part of the EA documentation.

L. Wright inquired if further input could be made on social and cultural criteria. P. Murray responded that comments could be provided at any time, but the specifics of these criteria will be discussed as well.

S. Morris asked whether confidentiality was an issue, e.g. if CWS were to look at private properties for some haul route alternatives.  P. Murray responded that CWS was a private company, with no rights to expropriate properties. If CWS were looking at such an alternative, it would contact the owner to see if the alternative was realizable. If not, that alternative would have to be dropped. P. Murray added that all the information on potential alternatives was publicly available. He also noted that on the “West” landfill footprint option there is a 30 m. buffer to the next property. CWS may consider negotiating with the owner to obtain a 100m buffer.

S. Morris indicated that this preliminary draft of Discussion Paper #2 is for EASG members’ information. Once peer review comments have been provided the EASG will feed its further comments in to the process.

P. Murray then invited members to review the Assessment Criteria and Criteria for the “Alternative Methods” Evaluation (on Pages16 to 20 of Discussion Paper #2) and the Appendices to Discussion paper #2 on their own. 

The Next Steps

P. Murray indicated that this initial draft of Discussion Paper #2 is being forwarded to government review agencies and the peer review team within the week. Once comments are in from the government agencies and the peer review team, Draft 2 of Discussion Paper #2 will be developed. This draft will incorporate all comments received. When Draft 2 is ready, there will be a public newsletter and a workshop. At that time the EASG will provide its review as well. 

S. Morris asked whether time lines have been established for the newsletter and the workshop.  P. Murray responded that hopefully comments from the peer reviewers and government agencies would be in by mid-January. He noted that discussions are still to be held with MOE on the Discussion Paper process. He expected that the newsletter and workshop would occur towards the end of January or early February.

S. Morris inquired of D. Gaudenzi about possible MOE timelines. D. Gaudenzi indicated that the level of MOE involvement was still to be discussed. S. Morris suggested that the next meeting be held at the end of January. If agency and peer review comments are not received by then, the meeting may be postponed.

5. Other Business

No other business was raised.

6. Open Session

There was no further discussion in the Open Session.

7. Next Meeting

The next meeting was tentatively scheduled for Tuesday, January 30, 2001 at 7 p.m. at Lambton Mutual Insurance Company. 

P. Murray noted that if members had questions or comments they could also contact him directly at (905) 477-8400 ext. 220 or at pmurray@gartnerlee.com
M. Parker asked what information EASG members would have before the next meeting on January 30th. S. Morris responded that they would have the comments from peer reviewers and from government agencies at least one week in advance of the meeting. If these comments were not ready, the meeting would be postponed. He asked P. Murray to discuss with the peer reviewers the possibility of accommodating this schedule.

Adjournment:

The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

Distributed before the meeting:

· Agenda of the meeting

· Initial Draft of Discussion Paper #2
Distributed at the meeting:

· P. Murray presentation on the Initial Draft of Discussion Paper #2
These minutes were prepared by Christel von Engelbrechten. For errors or omissions please contact me by phone at (905) 660-1060 ext. 224, fax: (905) 660-7812, or at ier@inforamp.net. 
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